
Pierce County Trails Conference 2019 Summary 
 
Ninety-seven trail advocates gathered at this year’s Pierce County Trails Conference hosted by 
ForeverGreen Trails in September to hear about best practices in trail management and youth 
involvement, learn about trail project updates throughout the county, and also to hear from 
guidebook author Craig Romano who has a new guidebook on Tacoma area trails. 
 
The trail management content was expertly delivered by two panels: 
 

• “Safe, Clean & Green” (Tyler Eidson of Puyallup Parks & Recreation, Sylvana Niehuser of 
Olympia Parks, Arts & Recreation, and Peter Mayer of MetroParks Tacoma) who 
explored issues around establishing and running municipal park ranger programs to 
address behavioral problems and issues in parks and along trails. 

• “Engaging Youth Outdoors” (Jean Bartholomew of Washington Trails Association, and 
Jeremy Taitano and Edison Velez of Northwest Youth Corps) who provided two models 
of how to involve and mentor youth via leadership training, skill building workshops, job 
training, youth-oriented programming mini-grants, a gear lending library (with a 
“branch” coming soon to Tacoma!), and of course through stewardship and 
maintenance of trails. 

 
Conference attendees then enjoyed a presentation by northwest trail guidebook author Craig 
Romano whose latest book Urban Trails Tacoma was incredibly well-timed for our event. The 
book is far more regionally significant than the book’s main title might lead you to believe; it 
also covers southern King County and all of Pierce County. Likewise, his presentation and 
slideshow included enticing images as well as a sprinkling of history that enhanced the desire to 
explore the many trail gems in our area. Craig was cognizant and thankful for all the hard work 
that many in the room had put in not only for the benefit of Washington’s citizens, but also for 
his own career as well — without trails, his extensive guidebook series wouldn’t exist! 
 
That hard work was evident in the many trail projects in planning, design, or actual construction 
updates that conference organizers had to share. In order to try and convey all that information 
rapidly and efficiently, a “speed-dating” approach was used. Attendees were split up into four 
group and sent to the four different corners of the room to receive news on trail projects in 
various regions of the county. Handouts for each region were also provided to provide further 
details before a bell was rung and attendees rotated to another area of the room for updates 
on other regions of the county. Special thanks to the Pierce County Parks Department staff, Liz 
Kaster from the City of Tacoma, and Mark Hamilton from Plateau Trails Coalition for the great 
handout materials and swift info delivery to help educate and inspire conference goers. 
 
As in past years, ForeverGreen presented Trail Awards to those agencies, organizations, and 
individuals making an outstanding contribution to trails in Pierce County. ForeverGreen was 
happy about two of the awards and deeply saddened, though no less grateful, about the third. 
In the “Place or Project” category, MetroParks Tacoma was selected as an award recipient for 



its Wilson Way Bridge & Dune Peninsula at Point Defiance Park, an excellent new public facility 
near the ferry to Vashon Island. The bridge connects Point Defiance and Ruston Way and the 
peninsula now offers an additional 11 acres of waterfront park space, and a pretty unique 
staircase with adjacent slides. It is easy to forget that this was formerly the site of a smelter 
thanks to how enjoyable the final product of this redevelopment is. We especially appreciate 
how the bridge help knit together two important public resources with a bike and pedestrian 
bridge that passes over the ferry access road. Kudos to MetroParks for their work on this great 
project. 
 
The second award, for a non-government agency, went to Washington Trails Association (WTA) 
for their continued support of trails throughout Pierce County. Known throughout Washington 
as a crucial steward of soft-surface trails, WTA has leveraged thousands upon thousands of 
volunteer hours to build and maintain active recreation trails for the benefit of residents and 
visitors to our region. This translates to an incredible savings for taxpayers and a fabulous 
service for encouraging healthy and active lifestyles. ForeverGreen is particularly grateful for 
WTA’s partnership for Pierce County Trails Day this year. The group sponsored two work parties 
this year — one in Chambers Creek Canyon and one on the South Puyallup Trail in Mount 
Rainier National Park. Both of these work parties filled up almost immediately upon being 
offered and there were even waitlists for eager volunteers as a testament to WTA’s fine 
reputation and also the public’s love of trails of all types. 
 
The final category, the Lifetime Achievement Award, was selected several months prior to the 
Conference for an individual who had devoted countless hours to not only the Foothills Trail, 
but also had been an active participant in Puyallup Watershed Initiative’s Active Transportation 
Community of Interest among other trail efforts. Like everyone else, we were taken aback and 
deeply saddened to learn of the untimely death of our friend Don Partington. Our intent had 
been to award Don himself in recognition of his amazing commitment to trails while at the 
same time wishing him and his wife well with their imminent move to Olympia. We are grateful 
that amidst dealing with their grief over his passing, that Don’s family — Robin High Partington, 
sons Alex and Daniel and Daniel’s wife Alexandra — agreed to attend the Conference and 
accept the award on his behalf. We thank them as well as Don from the bottom of our hearts. 
Don, you are sorely missed, and generations of Pierce County residents owe you a debt for all 
you have given us. 
 
Overall, ForeverGreen was very pleased with the turnout at the conference and energy and 
enthusiasm of attendees, panelists, and keynote speaker, as well as the amazing Mary 
Dodsworth of the City of Lakewood Parks Department for her energetic and skilled role as our 
mistress of ceremonies for the entire evening. We received very positive feedback on the event 
from many people along with a request that the conference materials and presentations be 
made available. They have been added to our website at: www.forevergreentrails.org/pierce-
county-trails-conference. 
 


